Newtonville Area Council
Minutes of the meeting held on January 9, 2020

Members Present: Peter Bruce, Dana D'Agostino, Jessica Aker Archer, Kartikey Trivedi, Martina Jackson, Susan Reisler, Kirill Alshewski, Carolyn Gabbay, Pamela Shufro
Invited Guests: City Councilor Emily Norton, Jennifer Huntington
Members of the Public in Attendance: Tarik Lukas, Paul Roberts, Paula Kelleher, Solomon Gabbay
At 7:05 PM, Peter Bruce called the meeting to order.  Copies of the minutes of the December 2019 meeting were distributed and reviewed by all NAC members since the current members of the NAC had not had not yet been assigned City emails through which to receive the draft minutes for prior review.  On motion duly made and seconded, the NAC voted to approve to the minutes, with seven (7) members voting in the affirmative and two (2) members (i.e., Kirill Alshewski and Carolyn Gabbay) abstaining because they had not attended the December 2019 meeting.

At 7:15 PM, Jennifer Huntington spoke to the NAC about further beautification efforts in Newtonville at the suggestion of Councilor Norton. Items discussed were: colors and types of plants and planters to add, outdoor seating, more trees planted by the Mass Pike.  The NAC discussed finding out whether local businesses (such as the UPS Store and Natural Sense) might want to partner in these efforts. Business owners have been surveyed multiple times in the past, and it might be that establishing a Business Improvement District would be a good approach to encouraging involvement and beautification, as well as speaking to the local Chamber of Commerce.  It was noted that safety would be a consideration if changes were made, such as erecting a traffic barrier pillar in front of stores, having benches for people to sit on given the 12 to 14-foot-wide sidewalks and the potential for vulnerability to traffic accidents such that traffic mitigation and safety efforts would be implicated.  Possible contacts in City government to follow up with include: Shubee Sikka and Debora Bailyn.
At 7:45 PM, the NAC discussed possible areas of focus for the coming year and allocating responsibilities.  
Elections were held for new Officers.  All new Officers will need to check with the City to see if they need training on the City website. On separate motions duly made and seconded, each of the following persons were nominated and elected by unanimous vote: 
· President: Peter Bruce.  
· Vice President: Susan Reisler.
· Secretary: Jessica Aker Archer. 
· Duties including posting the agendas for upcoming meetings, preferably a week before the scheduled meeting date.  Postings are to be sent to Amy (last name?) at the City. (Peter Bruce has used “pleasepost@newtonma.gov” for this purpose.)
· Treasurer: Kartikey Trivedi. 
· Duties including submitting check requests to the City (which requires 2 signers) and revisiting the idea of obtaining a commercial bank account for the NAC outside of the City’s check-issuing system as other Area Councils have done rather than using the more administratively onerous and slow City check-issuing system. 
The NAC discussed adding an official IT position to list of Officers and whether a change to the Bylaws would be required to do so.  Kirill Alshewski agreed to form a working group to address possible enhancements and changes to the NAC website, maintain the NAC website, and reevaluate the NAC’s social media presence, including ways to have more outreach and additional places to publish information and correspondence.  Such an approach may include instituting a new formal procedure for issuing public communications, including a protocol requiring the approval of 2 NAC officers prior to putting up a social media posting.
The NAC discussed ways of becoming more involved, in an advisory capacity, with City departments and function, such as Zoning and Land Use, and sending representatives to City Council committee meetings, again in an advisory role.
The NAC discussed the need to appoint a new permanent representative to the Austin Street Project Liaison Group due to the changes in the NAC’s membership following the election.  Carolyn Gabbay agreed to attend upcoming meeting of the Austin Street Project Liaison Group pending the NAC’s appointment of a permanent representative. Susan Reisler promised to send her the meeting notes from last meeting of the Austin Street Project Liaison Group.
The NAC discussed obtaining official City email accounts so that communications can, in compliance with Open Meeting Laws, be handled through official municipal channels.  During the meeting, Carolyn Gabbay sent an email on behalf of the NAC to the City’s contact person, Joseph Mulvey, requesting that City emails be issued as soon as possible.
At 8:15 PM, the NAC discussed issues related to the logistics of the last election, including how to achieve more uniformity in practices at polling places and greater availability of ballots, as well as ways to alert voters to their eligibility to vote in the NAC election.  Currently, NAC ballots are handled in an area that is separate from the main election check-in process and voters need, in many cases, to take the initiative to request the NAC ballot for which they are eligible rather than having the ballot offered to them.  As a result, voters often forget to vote or are not sure if they are eligible to vote in the NAC election.  The sense of the meeting was that it would be important for the NAC to work with the Election Commission to streamline or better organize how NAC ballots are made available at polling places and whether there is a way to “flag” the voter lists to assure that voters who are eligible to vote in the NAC election are made aware of their eligibility when they check in and obtain their ballots for the regular election, as well as making sure that voters are allowed to return to the polling place after their initial visit to vote the main ballot if they realize after leaving the polling place that they forgot to pick up and submit the NAC ballot. Martina Jackson and Carolyn Gabbay agreed to work on trying to identify issues and possible solutions.

At 8:45 PM, the NAC discussed the Washington Street Vision Plan. Updates included that the City Council had voted 12 “yays” to 11 “nays” for a 5-story limit along Washington Street.  It was also brought up that a 2nd iteration of the zoning plan might exist, but it was not clear whether that was the case.  If it does exist, it may be only in a paper format and not online. It was suggested that some City Councilors might be aware of a 2nd iteration of the zoning plan while others might not be aware.  Comment was made that such a disparate information situation would be similar to the situation that may have occurred with respect to the fiscal analysis for the zoning plan. The NAC decided to send a letter to the City Council President, with copies to the Mayor, Barney Heath (Planning Department) and all City Councilors, asking about the status of a 2nd iteration of the zoning plan and request a copy thereof is such a 2nd iteration has in fact been prepared.  The communication would also state that the NAC would like to have greater involvement in the zoning process for Washington Street.  It was agreed that Peter Bruce and Pamela Shufro would draft and send the letter on behalf of the NAC, preferably prior to the next NAC next meeting, once all members of the NAC have obtained official email addresses.
At 9:15 PM, the NAC discussed the Northland Project.  The City Council is scheduled to vote on January 21, 2020 on whether a special referendum will be scheduled for this project.  There will be a separate meeting to discuss Northland at the cafeteria in City Hall on Wednesday, January 15, 2020, at 6:30 PM to discuss the issues and to speak about how to publicize if a special referendum is passed by the City Council.  On motion duly made and seconded, the NAC voted unanimously to help host an informational forum in conjunction with other Area Councils to help define the issues for members of the public.  It was noted that since Horace Mann School is under renovations it is unclear where many Newtonville voters will vote on the referendum and in the presidential primary election.

At 9:30 PM, the NAC discussed beginning planning for Village Day.  Registration will be open online.  Themes will be proposed, and the NAC discussed how to advertise for this event, such as with physical calendars and electronic communication, as well as ideas for involving Newton North High School students.

At 9:45 PM, on motion duly made and seconded, the NAC voted unanimously to adjourn the meeting. 
Respectfully submitted, 
Jessica Aker Archer, Secretary
